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The regular meeting of the Permanent Council was held under the chairmanship of Ambassador Jorge Skinner-Klée, Permanent Representative of Guatemala to the Organization of American States (OAS), and opened at 10:20 a.m.

1. Adoption of the order of business


The Permanent Council adopted the draft order of business, document CP/OD-1813/11, as presented.

· Expression of condolences to the people and Government of Costa Rica

Ambassador Skinner-Klée offered condolences, on behalf of the members of the Permanent Council, to the people and Government of Costa Rica on the death of Mr. Mario Echandi Jiménez, which occurred on July 30, 2011. 

The Permanent Council observed one minute of silence in memory of Mr. Mario Echandi Jiménez, who served as president of Costa Rica between 1958 and 1962. 

· Expression of solidarity with the people and Government of Norway

The Permanent Council also expressed its deep sorrow and its solidarity with the people and government of Norway due to the loss of numerous lives in the double terrorist attack perpetrated in that country on July 22, 2011. 

2. Installation of the Special Committee on Migration Issues (CEAM) and election of the Chair
Pursuant to Article 28 of its Rules of Procedure, the Permanent Council installed the Special Committee on Migration Issues and, at the suggestion of the Permanent Representative of Panama and seconded by the Chair of the Council, proceeded to elect by acclamation Ambassador Jorge Hernández Alcerro, Permanent Representative of Honduras, as Chair of the CEAM. 

Ambassador Hernández Alcerro expressed his appreciation for his election and for the confidence placed in him and in the Permanent Mission of Honduras by the members of the Permanent Council. He added that he considered the phenomenon of migration to be one of the most important and pressing issues of the Hemisphere at this time.

3. Dialogue on the Inter-American Democratic Charter. Chapters II, III, and IV

In fulfillment of the mandates of General Assembly resolutions AG/RES. 2555 (XL-O/10) and AG/RES. 2694 (XLI-O/11) on “Promotion and Strengthening of Democracy: Follow Up to the Inter-American Democratic Charter,” the Permanent Council continued the dialogue on the effectiveness of its implementation. 


The discussion focused on Chapters II, III, and IV of the Inter-American Democratic Charter. The coordinator of the group of ALADI countries, Ambassador Hugo de Zela, Permanent Representative of Peru, stated that the delegations from that regional subgroup would not be referring to Chapter IV; rather, he indicated, they would address that chapter at the meeting scheduled for August 31, 2011. 


During the meeting, statements were made by the representatives of Honduras, the United States, Brazil, Haiti, the Dominican Republic, Mexico, Peru, Canada, Chile, Venezuela, Dominica, and Colombia. The ideas discussed centered on how democracy is indispensable for ensuring freedom in society and for the enjoyment of human rights; how the challenges for consolidating and enhancing democracy are poverty, inequality, and discrimination; how democracy and integral development are interdependent; and how, as mandated in Article 14 of the Inter-American Democratic Charter, the actions of the Organization to promote cooperation for development and the fight against poverty should be periodically reviewed.


For his part, the Secretary General, Mr. José Miguel Insulza, referred to the need to finish, as soon as possible, the preparation of several documents that had been under discussion in the Organization for several years. In this connection, the Secretary General urged the member states to join forces to conclude the deliberations on the draft Social Charter of the Americas and proceed to adopt it. 

The Permanent Council took note of the presentations and agreed to continue the dialogue on the Inter-American Democratic Charter during its meeting of August 31, 2011. 

4. Other business

· The Chair of the Permanent Council referred to the invitation received from the Minister of Foreign Affairs of Chile to participate in the event “Hemispheric Commemoration of the Tenth Anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and Renewal of the Commitment of the Americas to Democracy,” to be held in Valparaiso, Chile, on September 3 and 4, 2011. In this connection, the Chair asked the consent of the members of the Permanent Council to accept the invitation and to participate in the event on their behalf. It was so agreed. 

· The Alternate Representative of Chile, Mr. Christian Rehren, referred to the “Hemispheric Commemoration of the Tenth Anniversary of the Inter-American Democratic Charter and Renewal of the Commitment of the Americas to Democracy” and informed those present of the Web page launched by the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Chile to keep the member states abreast of the event, urging the delegations to encourage their Ministers of Foreign Affairs to participate in the commemoration that will take place in his country. 

· The Acting Representative of Uruguay, Mrs. Graziella Reyes, expressed her government’s condolences to the Government of Costa Rica on the death of former president Mr. Mario Echandi Jiménez, and read out a press release from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Uruguay concerning the terrorist acts that occurred in Norway on July 22, 2011. She also read out the press release from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Uruguay regarding the distinction granted by the UNESCO to Mr. Oscar Washington Tabárez upon his designation as a “UNESCO Champion for Sport.” 
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The Permanent Representative of the United States, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, referred to the humanitarian crisis currently being faced by Ethiopia, Kenya, and Somalia, and to the measures taken by her government to provide assistance in that emergency.

· The Permanent Council bade farewell to Ambassador María del Luján Flores, who was concluding her functions as Permanent Representative of Uruguay to the OAS. The members of the Permanent Council expressed their recognition of her term as representative of her country, as well as of her personal qualities. The Permanent Council took their leave of Ambassador Flores with a vote of applause. 


There being no other business, at 1:17 p.m., the meeting was declared closed. 
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�.	The statements are contained in the minutes of the meeting, CP/ACTA 1813/11.
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